

Bartholomew & Company, Inc.

Thomas J. Bartholomew, AIF® President 370 Main Street, Suite 1000 Worcester, MA 01608 508-753-8807 800-440-8807 tom@bartandco.com www.bartandco.com

The secret of change is to focus all of your energy, not on fighting the old, but on building the new. Socrates

Happy new year, clients and friends!

Our January newsletter covers topics of self-care, career change, retirement planning for women, and key numbers you need to know for 2019.

Take the first step towards "building the new". Schedule a portfolio review with your advisor by calling our office at 508.753.8807.

We look forward to working with you in 2019.

Sincerely,

Tom

January 2019

Key Retirement and Tax Numbers for 2019 Four Tips for Planning a Career Change Women: Are you planning for retirement with one hand tied behind your back?

Can a flexible work schedule help you stay in the workforce after having children?



Investing in Yourself for a Change



Retirement. College. An emergency fund. A new project. Check, check, check, and check. If you've been saving faithfully each month for some or all of these things, you might feel

that you're on a never-ending financial treadmill. It takes discipline, perseverance, and sacrifice to maintain a robust savings effort month after month, all while meeting your day-to-day financial obligations.

But with such planning and focus, it's possible to get into a rut of always saving for the future with nothing left for today. If so, it might be time to take a step back and focus on the present. If you can't remember the last time you felt energized or inspired in your daily life, consider investing in a new asset: yourself. Focusing on yourself from time to time might just give you the extra motivation you need to stick with your long-term savings plan. Think of it as seeing the trees instead of the forest for a change.

If you find yourself with a small windfall from a tax refund, bonus, flexible spending account reimbursement, or simply a cut in discretionary spending, here are some ideas for spending it.

Focus on your health and well-being

Are you feeling sluggish or stressed out? Having trouble sleeping? Watching the pounds creep on little by little each year? It might be time to focus on your health and well-being. Staying active is critical to maintaining good physical and mental health. Regular exercise can help control your weight; prevent disease; improve your mood, sleep, and energy levels; and generally make it easier for you to tackle all the things — financial and otherwise — on your plate each day.

To get on the health track, you could join a gym; work with a personal trainer or nutritionist; or sign up for a yoga, weight, or other fitness class. Or start on your own personal fitness path by purchasing home exercise equipment and workout gear for training trips around the block or a 5K.

Sore muscles? Chronic backache? Neck pain from working at a computer all day? Maybe it's home or home improvement time to see a physical therapist and invest in an ergonomic office chair, a stand-up desk, or a new bed and pillows.

> What about your diet? Do your eating habits need improvement? Consider investing in some new kitchen equipment/appliances, cookbooks, a food delivery service, or even a cooking class so you can try new recipes and discover healthy dishes you enjoy.

> Along with better physical health, maybe you could benefit from some inner peace and guiet, too. Consider creating a meditation spot inside or outside your home where you can go to relax and reflect on your day: a bench under a favorite tree, a new chair next to the fireplace, or a small desk near a window.

Expand your horizons, literally and figuratively

Do you feel as though you're living the same day over and over again? Doing something outside your normal routine can shake out the cobwebs and give you fresh inspiration and a new perspective. Possibilities include taking a trip to a new destination, participating in a short volunteer vacation, enrolling in an adult education class, or getting involved in a new project or hobby and seeing how much fun a creative outlet can be. You don't have to limit yourself to one!

Get up-to-date

Still sporting clothes, eyeglasses, or a hairstyle from your younger days? Carrying a worn briefcase or bag to work every day? Trying to accomplish tasks on an old laptop? Maybe it's time to update your wardrobe and accessories.

When you have many financial obligations, it's easy to put yourself last. But occasionally, it's important to put yourself first. In addition to the immediate benefits, investing in your health and interests might pay off in the future in the form of lower health-care costs, a wider social network of friends, fulfilling hobbies, and a new perspective on life.





Key Retirement and Tax Numbers for 2019

Every year, the Internal Revenue Service announces cost-of-living adjustments that affect contribution limits for retirement plans and various tax deduction, exclusion, exemption, and threshold amounts. Here are a few of the key adjustments for 2019.

Employer retirement plans

- Employees who participate in 401(k), 403(b), and most 457 plans can defer up to \$19,000 in compensation in 2019 (up from \$18,500 in 2018); employees age 50 and older can defer up to an additional \$6,000 in 2019 (the same as in 2018).
- Employees participating in a SIMPLE retirement plan can defer up to \$13,000 in 2019 (up from \$12,500 in 2018), and employees age 50 and older can defer up to an additional \$3,000 in 2019 (the same as in 2018).

IRAs

The combined annual limit on contributions to traditional and Roth IRAs increased to \$6,000 in 2019 (up from \$5,500 in 2018), with individuals age 50 and older able to contribute an additional \$1,000. For individuals who are covered by a workplace retirement plan, the deduction for contributions to a traditional IRA is phased out for the following modified adjusted gross income (AGI) ranges:

	2018	2019
Single/head of household (HOH)	\$63,000 - \$73,000	\$64,000 - \$74,000
Married filing jointly (MFJ)	\$101,000 - \$121,000	\$103,000 - \$123,000
Married filing separately (MFS)	\$0 - \$10,000	\$0 - \$10,000

Note: The 2019 phaseout range is \$193,000 - \$203,000 (up from \$189,000 - \$199,000 in 2018) when the individual making the IRA contribution is not covered by a workplace retirement plan but is filing jointly with a spouse who is covered.

The modified AGI phaseout ranges for individuals to make contributions to a Roth IRA are:

	2018	2019
Single/HOH	\$120,000 - \$135,000	\$122,000 - \$137,000
MFJ	\$189,000 - \$199,000	\$193,000 - \$203,000
MFS	\$0 - \$10,000	\$0 - \$10,000

Estate and gift tax

- The annual gift tax exclusion for 2019 is \$15,000, the same as in 2018.
- The gift and estate tax basic exclusion amount for 2019 is \$11,400,000, up from \$11,180,000 in 2018.

Kiddie tax

Under the kiddie tax rules, unearned income above \$2,200 in 2019 (up from \$2,100 in 2018) is taxed using the trust and estate income tax brackets. The kiddie tax rules apply to: (1) those under age 18, (2) those age 18 whose earned income doesn't exceed one-half of their support, and (3) those ages 19 to 23 who are full-time students and whose earned income doesn't exceed one-half of their support.

Standard deduction

	2018	2019
Single	\$12,000	\$12,200
НОН	\$18,000	\$18,350
MFJ	\$24,000	\$24,400
MFS	\$12,000	\$12,200

Note: The additional standard deduction amount for the blind or aged (age 65 or older) in 2019 is \$1,650 (up from \$1,600 in 2018) for single/HOH or \$1,300 (the same as in 2018) for all other filing statuses. Special rules apply if you can be claimed as a dependent by another taxpayer.

Alternative minimum tax (AMT)

	2018	2019	
Maximum AMT exemption amount			
Single/HOH	\$70,300	\$71,700	
MFJ	\$109,400	\$111,700	
MFS	\$54,700	\$55,850	
Exemption phaseout threshold			
Single/HOH	\$500,000	\$510,300	
MFJ	\$1,000,000	\$1,020,600	
MFS	\$500,000	\$510,300	
26% rate on AMTI* up to this amount, 28% rate on AMTI above this amount			
MFS	\$95,550	\$97,400	
All others	\$191,100	\$194,800	
*Alternative minimum taxable income			





In January 2018, the median number of years that wage and salary workers had been with their current employer was 4.2 years.

Source: Employee Tenure Summary, U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics (September 20, 2018), <u>bls.org.</u>

Four Tips for Planning a Career Change

Changing careers can be rewarding for many reasons, but career transitions don't always go smoothly. Your career shift may take longer than expected, or you may find yourself temporarily out of work if you need to go back to school or can't immediately find a job. Consider these four tips to help make the financial impact of the transition easier.

1. Do your homework

Before you quit your current job, make sure that you clearly understand the steps involved in a career move, including the financial and personal consequences. How long will it take you to transition from one career to the next? What are the job prospects in your new field? How will changing careers affect your income and expenses in the short and long term? Will you need additional education or training? Will your new career require more or fewer hours? Will you need to move to a different city or state? Is your spouse/partner on board?

You should also prepare a realistic budget and timeline for achieving your career goals. If you haven't already done so, build an emergency cash reserve that you can rely on, if necessary, during your career transition. It's also a good time to reduce outstanding debt by paying off credit cards and loans.

Assuming it's possible to do so, keep working in your current job while you're taking steps to prepare for your new career. Having a stable source of income and benefits can make the planning process much less stressful.

2. Protect your retirement savings

Many people tend to look at their retirement savings as an easy source of funds when confronted with new expenses or a temporary need for cash. But raiding your retirement savings, whether for the sake of convenience, to raise capital for a business you're starting, or to satisfy a short-term cash crunch, may substantially limit your options in the future. Although you may think you'll be able to make up the difference in your retirement account later — especially if your new career offers a higher salary — that may be easier said than done. In addition, you may owe income taxes and penalties for accessing your retirement funds early.

3. Consult others for advice

When planning a career move, consider talking to people who will understand some of the hurdles you'll face when changing professions

or shifting to a new industry or job. This may include a career counselor, a small-business representative, a graduate school professor, or an individual who currently holds a job in your desired field. A financial professional can also help you work through the economics of a career move and recommend steps to protect your finances.

4. Consider going back to school

You might be thinking about pursuing additional education in order to prepare for your new career. But before applying to graduate school, ask yourself whether your investment will be worthwhile. Will you be more marketable after earning your degree? Will you need to take out substantial loans?

In your search for tuition money, look first to your current employer. Some employers might cover the full cost of tuition, while others may cap reimbursement at a dollar amount. Generally, you'll be able to exclude up to \$5,250 of qualifying educational assistance benefits from your taxes.

In addition, it's likely that you'll have to satisfy other requirements set by your employer to be eligible for reimbursement benefits. These may include, and are not limited to:

- Discussing course of study with a manager or supervisor prior to enrolling (and receiving approval)
- Pursuing a degree or training that is job related
- Maintaining a minimum grade-point average
- Working a certain length of time for the company before taking advantage of the benefit
- Meeting eligibility requirements for regular benefits

Check with your human resources department to learn more about tuition reimbursement qualifications. Be sure to find out whether you can continue to work at your company while you attend school part-time.

Students attending graduate school on at least a half-time basis are eligible for Uncle Sam's three major student loans: the Stafford Loan, Perkins Loan, and graduate PLUS Loan. Also, at tax time, you might qualify for certain tax benefits, such as the Lifetime Learning credit. For more information, see IRS Publication 970, Tax Benefits for Education.



Bartholomew & Company, Inc.

Thomas J. Bartholomew, AIF® President 370 Main Street, Suite 1000 Worcester, MA 01608 508-753-8807 800-440-8807 tom@bartandco.com www.bartandco.com

Securities and Advisory Services offered through Commonwealth Financial Network®, Member FINRA/SIPC, a Registered Investment Adviser. Fixed insurance products and services offered through CES Insurance Agency.

The accompanying pages have been developed by an independent third party. Commonwealth Financial Network is not responsible for their content and does not guarantee their accuracy or completeness, and they should not be relied upon as such. These materials are general in nature and do not address your specific situation. For your specific investment needs, please discuss your individual circumstances with your representative. Commonwealth does not provide tax or legal advice, and nothing in the accompanying pages should be construed as specific tax or legal advice.

Bartholomew & Company has been recognized as a 2018 Best Places to Work for Financial Advisers as announced by InvestmentNews today. Bartholomew & Company was chosen as one of this year's top-50 based on employer and employee surveys delving into everything from company culture, benefits, career paths and more. InvestmentNews partnered with Best Companies Group, an independent research firm specializing in identifying great places to work, to compile the inaugural survey and recognition program. The list is a first of its kind for the financial advice industry. To learn more about the InvestmentNews 2018 50 Best Places to Work for Financial Advisers, please go to www.investmentnews.com/BestPlacestoWork



Women: Are you planning for retirement with one hand tied behind your back?

Women can face unique challenges when planning for retirement. Let's take a look at three of them.

First, women frequently step out of the workforce in their 20s, 30s, or 40s to care for children — a time when their job might just be kicking into high (or higher) gear.

It's a noble cause, of course. But consider this: A long break from the workforce can result in several financial losses beyond the immediate loss of a salary.

In the near term, it can mean an interruption in saving for retirement and the loss of any employer match, the loss of other employee benefits like health or disability insurance, and the postponement of student loan payments. In the mid term, it may mean a stagnant salary down the road due to difficulties re-entering the workforce and/or a loss of promotion opportunities. And in the long term, it may mean potentially lower Social Security retirement benefits because your benefit is based on the number of years you've worked and the amount you've earned. (Generally, you

need about 10 years of work, or 40 credits, to qualify for your own Social Security retirement benefits.)

Second, women generally earn less over the course of their lifetimes. Sometimes this can be explained by family caregiving responsibilities, occupational segregation, educational attainment, or part-time schedules. But that's not the whole story. A stubborn gender pay gap has women earning, on average, about 82% of what men earn for comparable full-time jobs, although the gap has narrowed to 89% for women ages 25 to 34.1 In any event, earning less over the course of one's lifetime often means lower overall savings, retirement plan balances, and Social Security benefits.

Third, statistically, women live longer than men.² This means women will generally need to stretch their retirement savings and benefits over a longer period of time.

- 1) Pew Research Center, The Narrowing, But Persistent, Gender Gap in Pay, April 2018
- 2) NCHS Data Brief, Number 293, December 2017



Can a flexible work schedule help you stay in the workforce after having children?

Yes, it just might be the key. Your job is the foundation for general financial security, including retirement. In

addition to providing you with a steady salary and valuable employee benefits, it typically brings with it the ability to save in a tax-advantaged employer-sponsored retirement plan like a 401(k), and if you're lucky, a pension. It also allows you to start qualifying for Social Security retirement benefits.

Women and men may start out on relatively equal financial footing in their 20s. But when children come along, women are much more likely to take time out of the workforce to care for them. A common refrain is "my salary would just go to daycare costs anyway, so what's the point?" This is often true. But it's really not fair for one parent to assume sole responsibility for child-care costs; it is a *shared* financial responsibility that both parents should take on.

Many women want to keep at least one foot in the workforce after having children, not only for financial reasons but also for career mobility and personal fulfillment. If you'd like to keep working but can't accommodate the traditional, 40-hour-per-week, in-office schedule, consider requesting a modified schedule if your job allows it. This could mean telecommuting from home one or more days per week, having a flexible work schedule (such as 11 a.m. to 7 p.m.), working part-time, or some combination thereof. In many cases, a flexible work arrangement can be the difference between staying in the workforce or having to leave it, so consider exploring this possibility before you exit prematurely.

Think about what your ideal work arrangement would be and request a meeting with your manager to discuss your well-thought-out proposal. This plan should include a trial period after which both sides can come back to the table and evaluate how things are working. Employers are increasingly recognizing that flexible schedules are key to having a diverse, gender-neutral workforce. In the end, asking for a flexible schedule might just allow you to keep that steady salary and continue saving for retirement.

1) U.S. Department of Labor Blog, Women and Retirement Savings, March 2017

